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“Elements of the modelling have been reviewed … and rated using a 0-3 scoring system 
(described in Table 4.1), which flags up issues that will affect model use.” P4 
 

“There is no post-development increase in flood volumes. This is unexpected given the increase in 
impermeable area [i.e. asphalt roads, steel roofs and concrete driveways replacing forest].” p9 
 

One month before publishing the audit report the auditor learnt from MWH the reason why  
there is no increase in flood volume when 1,665 dwellings replace forest on the hills, quote:  
“If the initial and continuing [rainfall] losses are the same in both [pre-development and post-
development] models, then the flood volumes will be the same.” Beca to MWH, 11 June 2015 
 
BUT In the audit report the auditor failed to disclose this explanation and resolve the major flaw, 
stating instead: “MWH were unable to provide an explanation for the lack of increase in flood volume.” 
p9  “MWH have not provided an explanation as to why there is no increase in future development flood 
volumes.” p17 “MWH … have not been able to provide an explanation as to why there is not an increase in 
flood volume.” p27. MWH DID PROVIDE THE EXPLANATION BUT THE AUDIT REPORT DIDN’T DISCLOSE IT. 

“SOH’s concerns are upheld that the effects of future development on flood extents are not modelled 
correctly. … However, the flood maps are unlikely to be … affected by this apparent anomaly.” p17 
 

BECA’s FALSE AUDIT USED BY COUNCILS TO SUPPRESS TRUTH ABOUT FLOOD MODEL! 
 

Greater Wellington Regional Council (GWRC) and Upper Hutt City Council (UHCC) ‘froze’ submissions in 
2014 consultations on GWRC’s draft Pinehaven Floodplain Management Plan and UHCC’s Urban Growth 
Strategy (UGS), the majority of which challenged the credibility of the flood modelling and opposed 
Guildford development on Pinehaven hills because of concerns about the reliability of GWRC’s baseline 
flood model for ensuring such development would achieve ‘hydraulic neutrality’.  Beca’s audit July 2015 
failed to resolve the flaw submitters were concerned about and found the flood model ‘fit for purpose’.  
 
The above consultations were then run again in Oct 2015. GWRC refused submitters’ majority request 
for a further investigation of the major flaw in the flood model, and UHCC disqualified 403 out of 508 
UGS submissions (80%) which continued to oppose Guildford development on the Pinehaven hills. UHCC 
then put the Guildford development into its 2016 Land Use Strategy and used Beca’s false audit report 
[and false claims by the Beca auditor at the 2017 UHCC Plan Change 42 (PC42) Flood Maps Hearing that 
subsequent re-working of the Pinehaven flood model by Jacobs had rectified the flaw in the flood model 
when Jacobs didn’t even address it let alone rectify it] to support the adoption of the flood maps into 
the UHCC District Plan. In the PC42 appeal, the Environment Court failed to provide a process to enable 
this major flaw in the flood model to be addressed and resolved. This flaw in the flood model still exists. 


